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U.S. Department of Homeland Security
U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services
Office of the Director (MS 2000)
Camp Springs, MD 20588-0009

~gges U.S. Citizenship
%@ and Immigration

& Services
March 4, 2024

Ms. Melanie Chaput

Massachusetts Law Reform Institute
40 Court St, Suite 800

Boston, MA 02108-2202

Dear Ms. Chaput:

Thank you for your August 14, 2023 letter to the U.S. Department of Homeland Security
(DHS). I am responding on behalf of the Department.

We appreciate your feedback and interest in the issuance of Employment Authorization
Documents (EADs) for non-citizens who have been paroled into the United States. We
recognize the challenges you highlighted and welcome the opportunity to discuss these issues
further.

Since August 2023, DHS has engaged extensively with the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts and the City of Boston on these issues. In October 2023, a delegation of DHS
personnel traveled to Boston to meet with city and state officials to assess the government’s
migrant operations and state of response, including their service capabilities. Since that visit,
officials from U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) and the Federal Emergency
Management Agency (FEMA) have met weekly with the Commonwealth’s federal affairs team,
which is leading the state’s response to migrant arrivals. DHS also engages with the City of
Boston regularly, and our Acting Deputy Secretary met with Mayor Wu on January 30, 2024.
Our teams have provided state and local officials with coordination and identified additional
ways DHS can support processing efforts for new arrivals. For example, in November 2023,
DHS operated a work authorization site to assist new migrant arrivals in quickly submitting
required paperwork and collecting necessary biometric data. The clinic served a total of 1,951
people by collecting biometrics and intaking Form I-765, Application for Employment
Authorization.

Beyond these on-the-ground efforts, USCIS continues to explore methods to make the
employment authorization application and adjudication process as efficient as possible. Since
October 2023, USCIS has been working to maintain median processing times of 30 days for
Form I-765 filed by parolees who scheduled an appointment through CBP One or who were
paroled into the United States under the processes for Cubans, Haitians, Nicaraguans, and
Venezuelans (CHNYV processes). USCIS has made steady progress towards this commitment —
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as of February 2024, median processing times for CHNV and CBP One-associated employment
authorization applications decreased to approximately 30 days from an average of 90 days earlier
this year.

To ensure noncitizens who recently arrived in the United States know they are eligible to
apply for employment authorization, USCIS launched a first-of-its-kind campaign to share
information on employment authorization eligibility and the application process. Since Fall
2023, USCIS has sent approximately 1.96 million emails and text messages to certain
noncitizens to inform them of their eligibility to apply for employment authorization. DHS has
also prioritized local outreach on employment authorization, hosting several stakeholder
engagements in addition to the employment authorization clinic noted above, in partnership with
the Commonwealth and not-for-profit partners assisting parolees. USCIS will continue to work
with these partners to support application for employment authorization assistance efforts as well
as help to address additional barriers in serving new arrivals.

In the letter, you recommended several policy changes that USCIS could implement
without needing Congressional action. You suggested that these proposals would streamline the
issuance of EADs and facilitate quicker and uninterrupted access to employment authorization
for parolees in your community. USCIS will take your suggestions under advisement. You also
recommended that USCIS make the Form [-912, Request for Fee Waiver, available to file online
to reduce wait times and to reduce the burden of physically mailing forms to USCIS. Presently,
applicants seeking a fee waiver for their Form I-765 fees must continue to submit Form [-765
and Form 1-912 by mail. USCIS recognizes that this may present a hurdle for some of our
stakeholders and remains committed to expanding the number of forms available for online
submission, including a fee waiver request. USCIS welcomes your suggestion and will continue
to pursue improvements to the filing process.

We believe that recently implemented policy guidance and processing enhancements will
contribute to the broader effort to reduce processing times. USCIS continues to identify ways to
streamline our employment authorization application processes and will employ all available
tools and resources to reduce the processing time of these applications, which includes pursuing
regulatory action or rulemaking where appropriate to promote flexibility for both the agency and
noncitizens seeking employment authorization.

Thank you again for your letter and interest in this important issue. Please share this
response with the individuals who cosigned your letter. Should you require any additional
assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

au"?-},m-———

Ur M. Jaddou
Director





